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The meeting of the International Bioethics Committee proceeded in Paris 11-14 May 2003. The main substantive items dealt with were: 

· Declaration on Genetic Data: The further work on the preliminary draft of the International Declaration of Human Genetic Data. I attach copy of that draft in its final version. This version accommodates many of the comments and criticisms made at the IBC meeting. There are still a number of problems to which I will refer below; 

· United States intervention:  A most interesting development occurred during the IBC meeting.  A representative of the United States observer mission turned up and in a session devoted to other things insisted, on behalf of his government, on the "softening" of the language of the Draft Universal Declaration on Human Genetic Data.  He said that the United States could not agree to a document described as a "Universal Declaration" which was expressed in imperative language ("must").  He just made his statement and then left.  A deadly quiet settled over the meeting.  It was an extraordinary scene and I think we can expect repetitions of it at the General Conference of UNESCO in October.  Perhaps the Australian delegation should be alerted and it might be a reason to examine the language of the current draft, if this is not already "softened" by the Inter-Governmental Bioethics Committee taking place in Paris shortly.

· Universal Instrument on Bioethics:  The IBC members continued to discuss the response to be given to a request of the Director-General of UNESCO for advice on the preparation of a Universal Instrument on Bioethics. Some members of the IBC expressed doubts as to the viability, utility and practicality of such an enterprise. I must confess that I have my own reservations about this. However, it does appear that a majority view was that, if the DG wished the IBC to work towards such an instrument (whether declaration, treaty or otherwise, not yet decided) the IBC was duty bound to do its best. It would seem that the DG will take his proposal to the General Conference of UNESCO that will take place in October 2003. It may be expected that the General Conference will ask the IBC to take up the obligation of working on this project which would thereby become the major focus of the IBC's work for the immediate years ahead; 

· Round Table on 50th Anniversary of DNA:  There were the usual ceremonial meetings including a "Round Table" to reflect on the 50th Anniversary of the discovery by Watson and Crick of the structure of DNA. The general feeling was that the scientific content of that Round Table was not at a sufficient level for the IBC. 

· SARS, xeno-transplants and inter-species viruses:  There was a scientific session that included an address by Professor Henry Yang (China), Past-Member of the IBC - there is no current member from China or India. This dealt, amongst other things, with the issue of SARS. That issue raises worrying questions concerning the transfer of viruses from animal species which may have developed immunity or resistance to them into the human species where they can work devastating consequences. It is my view (which I expressed) that, in the place of the informal moratoria agreed between scientists, an urgent attention to xeno-transplants and genetic transfers was a rather more urgent task for the IBC than a search for "motherhood principles" in an undefined instrument that tries to tackle all of the controversies of bioethics in the one hit. Unfortunately, I fear that UNESCO will be going down the path of a Universal instrument. It is not only SARS that raises the question. HIV appears to be a retrovirus earlier seen in a simian virus of a like kind. Ebola, Legionnaire's Disease and other recent viruses show similarities to earlier viral manifestations in animal species. In my humble opinion, this is a priority topic; but the scientists soothe us with reassuring words about the capacity of immune suppression drugs to destroy viral invaders. I am not so sure; 

· Working session with President Chirac:  The members of the IBC were invited to a working session with President Jacques Chirac, President of the French Republic at Elysee Palace on 13 May 2003. This was more interesting and useful than at first appeared. President Chirac is obviously very interested in biotechnology and bioethical questions. He takes quite a conservative viewpoint. He showed great interest when I told him of the theses propounded by Britain's Astronomer Royal (Sir Martin Rees) in his article "The Final Countdown" published in the New Scientist, 3 May 2003, p 30. I commend that essay as it contains some rather worrying data on future concerns affecting robotics, quark matter, biological developments and so forth. There could be a value at some future time in arranging for the DG of UNESCO to meet Sir Martin Rees. It might strengthen him on the importance of bioethics as a human rights issue. If we do not keep human values in control of scientific developments, we can kiss goodbye most of the other problems of human rights.   Rees' ultimate thesis is: 

"We now face some difficult decisions. In view of our current scientific and technological capacities, what is the safest and most responsible way to develop them further? Humanity is more at risk than at any earlier phase in its history, and this is a critical time. Our future as a species may depend on the choices we make in the next hundred years".


This is not the opinion of a scientist with discredited ideas. It is the view of a member of the scientific establishment and should be taken seriously. Certainly, President Chirac was very interested and called for copy of the paper. 

· Review of IBC working methods:  Finally, the new President of the IBC (Ms Michel Jean, Canada) agreed to my request to devote a full session to discussion about the IBC methodology, auditing its utility and improving its working methods. This session was quite productive and was focussed on the paper which I had earlier distributed. Copy of this paper is attached. Since return from Paris I have prepared a report on the outcome of the discussions in the IBC on my paper. This is not an official IBC document but it will give an idea of the progress that is being made. Anything that ensures that bioethical and human rights bodies are properly accountable for the issues they tackle, is surely to be welcomed. 
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